Natural Sciences Council of Chairs Meeting
January 23, 2012

1:00-2:09p.m., BI-104

Priorities for the year:
Projects supported by the Council of Chairs: Bring the UC Water Archives to CSUSB; Expand   development activities working on short-term 50th anniversary campaign.

Projects to be worked on by the Council of Chairs:

Department chair involvement in the dean search; Continue to support faculty who are trying to obtain grants; Make plans for CNS Museum; Continue to increase international exchanges; Develop one or more development projects from each department.

1. Approval of minutes for January 9, 2012 – Approved as amended.
2. Announcement by Chairs

a. Cindy – Coordinator position is posted. Transfer day is Feb. 25th from 9am-1pm. She passed around the schedule with the times for advising. 

She also sent around a sheet requesting information about faculty presentations and publications from July - December 2011.

b. Terry - The department will be interviewing the first faculty candidate this Thursday and they will also be hosting an external advisory committee meeting tomorrow at 4pm.
c. Paul – They received 80 applications for the astronomer faculty position and they have narrowed them down to 40 viable faculty candidates.
3. Announcements from Administration
a. Space utilization – The departments should send any space utilization requests to the dean.
b. Title IX – If anything happens to students, staff or faculty that is associated with it, the matter should be directed to Tera Bisbee.
c. Cal grants – They are going to move the GPA requirement from 3.0 to 3.5 for Cal Grant A and from 2.5 to 2.75 for Cal Grant B.
d. Open Forum – An open forum is scheduled for February 10th to meet with members of the search committee for the new president.
e. Graduate Enrollment – It was reported at Admin. Council that graduate enrollment for returning students from fall quarter is down. The dean asked if anyone has an idea why that is or if they noticed that enrollments have dropped in their departments. One suggestion that was brought up was that the tuition cost is too high, and another was that the Office of Graduate Studies is a mess; some departments have received complaints from their students regarding the inconsistencies of Graduate Studies.
f. MyCoyote Shutdown – From February 9th to February 14th, MyCoyote will be shut down to complete an upgrade on the system. This shutdown will occur during advising and faculty are encouraged to tell the students in their classes to get their PAWS printed before February 9th if they will be receiving advising.
g. Early chair reviews – A proposal passed that allows for early reviews of department chairs after 18 months if 10% of the faculty want an early review. They would first go to the dean and if the dean says no, they would have to take it to the faculty senate at which time the senate would consult with the whole faculty. 60% of the faculty would then have to agree for the early review. If 60% or more agree, then the review will take place. A discussion followed.

h. Field trips behind the campus – The owners want to know the schedules of when students will be going up there. They will be contacting the departments directly.

4. Emergency contact information - Dave asked if the departments have an emergency contact list. He said that he will send out the emergency tree that the college office uses.

5. Survey of classes using iBooks - The dean asked if there are any faculty using them? He wants feedback on the courses that are using them. Nursing is looking into using them. PDC may be a pilot program for this initiative. 3 campuses are already using this online system. A recent survey indicates that the use of iBooks does not yield as much of a cost savings as originally projected. A brief discussion followed.
6. UCR Medical Center/Western School of Pharmacy - We have a contact at UCR, and although they are not currently admitting, they are doing outreach. Dave gave them the names of some faculty in biology and chemistry.  We are close to getting an agreement with Western for 5 spots in their Pharmacy school.
7. Action Items

a. Peer Advisor/Full-Time position – The position has been posted.
b. Futures Fund Pool – Out CNS 2/7/12 – In AA 2/8/12. The dean passed around the form that needs to be filled out and submitted. He wants to know what kind of requests will be getting submitted. The chairs discussed what they will be submitting for their department.
c. Equipment list/lottery funds - $250k in lottery funds have come in. Dave sent out lists of previous requests by email. He wants the new requests for equipment submitted as soon as possible so we can spend the funds.  
d. Computer replacement schedule – According to the schedule, chemistry, computer science, kinesiology and physics are due to replace computers. The dean wants to start replacing those computers which total 68.
8. Scheduling – George
a. Winter – George handed out a sheet with winter enrollments listed for the university and colleges. The university made its target and our college is at 108% of the target. All of the departments are doing quite well. The dean needs the requests for extra classes by next Wednesday so he can give the list to the provost.
b. Spring – Priority registration begins on February 15th. The dean would like the requests of the proposed extra classes sent to him by next Wednesday.
c. Summer - The summer will run state side. February 3rd is the deadline for the printed schedule. Make sure everything is in order before the deadline. Priority registration begins on May 7th.
9. Budget update 

a. Low state revenues triggered a $100m CSU / $3.8m campus cut in January, 2012 that will be covered through central funds.
b. State revenues are expected to be flat for the next 5 years, so this is a cut in baseline funding.
c. 2012/13 cut should be covered by a 9.1% tuition increase. The enrollment target may increase by 0-5%. There was a discussion at Admin. Council regarding targets. 
d. If November 2013 tax ballot proposals are not approved, a second cut will be trigger of $200m CSU which will be a $7.2m cut to CSUSB. This cut would be amplified as it would be a midyear cut.
10. DOD grants - Linda has been writing several grant proposals and Dave encouraged the faculty and chairs to read those submissions and give her input. 
11. RPT and program review documents - The dean thinks the departments should be thinking about this issue. The departments should focus on professional development guidelines. It is not mandatory as of now, but it may become mandatory in the near future. A discussion followed.
